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WE NEED YOUR HELP AT THE IOWA STATE FAIR BOOTH! 

Dear Beekeepers, 

 I know it may be hard to start thinking about the State Fair, however Spring is here and the Iowa State Fair is
fast approaching; August 10-20. For those members new to the Iowa Honey Producers Association (IHPA), we
have a booth at the State Fair annually in the 
Ag building 2ndfloor; selling honey products, honey 
lemonade, lotions, soaps, beeswax items, promotional merchandise, etc. 
This is our main fundraising event, which is needed to help support our 
various educational programs. We ask our members to help make this 
event a success, by volunteering their time assisting with cash register 
sales, bagging products, pricing, mixing and serving honey lemonade, 
offering honey samples, etc. Each volunteer will be provided with free 
honey lemonade if you get thirsty while working at the booth, also a
FREE pass to get into the fair, plus you get to enjoy the great 
entertainment at the fair before/after your shift at the booth. 

We had a successful 2022 thanks to all those who participated! Over the 
years we have had some wonderful people volunteer their time and would 
love to see you again. We encourage new members, friends, families and 
bee clubs to participate in this event too, because we need everyone’s 
support to make this event a success. 

We have three shifts daily, 8:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m., 12:30 p.m.-4:30 p.m. and 
4:30 p.m.-8:30 p.m. 11-14 people are needed per shift). If you are able to volunteer for one or more shifts during
August 10-20, we would like to hear from you. All you need to do is mail the completed tear off slip below, or
email the same details to Heidi. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to ask. 

Heidi Love (IHPA Secretary) 18115 F Ave, Perry, IA 50220. Cell: 515-729-1761 

First and Last Name(s) of Volunteers: ______________________________________________________________________________
Address: ________________________________________________ 
City: _______________________State: _________________ Zip ___________ 
Phone no.: ___________________________Email address:_____________________________________  Number volunteering: _______

Please write the date(s) below you would like to work and circle shift that works best for you. 
(Fair dates August 10-20) 

We appreciate any help you can provide! 

Date or Dates:  _________________________________________________________________________________________

8:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m.          12.30 p.m.-4:30 p.m.          4:30 p.m.-8:30 p.m. 
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IHPA Officer & Director News
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    Hello and welcome to the July ramblings. I'm writing this in
laaaaate June so I can actually give you information that isn't
a month late lol. I and many others here in central and south
central Iowa have experienced one of the largest honey
flows ever. We have been teetering on the verge of severe
drought since spring. That may be horrible news if you also
are a corn and soybean farmer or have been trying to get
your vegetable garden in high gear, but for the regular
sources of nectar and beekeeping it's the perfect storm. Day
after day the bees can forage and many types of flowers
actually have the nectar washed from their blossoms during
a rain and can take days to come back. HECK, for the first
time in like 8 or 9 years I got a black locust crop. Black
locust seems to always get rained-out just as it starts to
bloom. My honey yards are stacked high, and I need to head
back out to add even more. Now further northward the story
was delayed and hasn't been quite as nice but word is that
those areas are catching up fast. 
    We got some rain as of late and it was like night-and-day
change in the girls. For example, I extracted some of the
spring honey to free up some deep equipment. Not a bee
would be bothered with wanting to clean out the cappings
table or any other honey soaked items. The rains came and
like 5 billion bees that next morning were all over the
cappings and equipment. We had several more days of rain
and I actually then witnessed a new split get robbed clean in
a yard. Prior to that, I could leave hives open or torn apart
and no one would pick on them. Andy Joseph had supers of
extracted comb on his truck that had been outside for days,
and the bees were turning their noses up at them. That first
rain came and boom, it looked like he had a truck full of bee
swarms moving into his boxes. We actually waited until the
sunset that day before he took off so he wasn't hauling away
50 packages worth of loose bees that would get stranded
down the highway as they got their fill and would go to fly
away. Oops, you're not in Kansas anymore little bee. 
    Alrighty, besides the weather and honey flow I'm starting
to grow pretty concerned when I'm out walking our land here.
I've never seen soooooooo darn many dragonflies just
hanging around. Sure there was that weird migrating swarm
of them on the news a couple years back but they passed
through in the evening and didn't really cause any damage.
For those of you who don't know, dragonflies eat bees,
especially those plump slow flying queens. So with me being
a queen breeder I kinda dread seeing them. Each one I see
around here, the little voice in the back of my head asks,
"well, I wonder how many $35 bills have you eaten?" While I
am still overproducing, I am seeing lower and lower queen

returns. i.e. perfectly hatched cells, but queenless mating nucs
that tell me she never made it back from her mating flight. Ah
well, it's like anything in agriculture. Some years it's a bumper
harvest and others you face problems. 
    Summer Field Day was just a couple of weeks ago. If you
didn't make it you missed out on my latest presentation on
queens. I'm part of the governing board of the Great Plains
Master Beekeepers and have been working extensively this
year on a comprehensive video series on queen rearing for
them. This allowed me to have ample amounts of footage I was
able to incorporate into my powerpoint class at field day.
Something that is so darn hard to really show people is how to
place your grafting tool into the cell and gently pick up the
larva. Well after about 10 different camera set-ups/cameras I
got some killer video of both picking up the larvas and then
depositing them into cell bars. All in all, I now have 3 to 5 hrs of
videos and training I need to edit down into something more
concise. It'll again be completely free to anyone who is
interested. I never charge for any educational talks or materials
I produce because when I was learning, I never was charged.
So it was ingrained in me that beekeeping education should be
free. 
    State Fair is right around the corner people! I look forward to
working with tons of you, the sights, the sounds, the wonderful
smells of cooking fair food treats, fireworks, and concerts. If
you haven't ever volunteered in the past, I strongly suggest
checking out our fair information on the IHPA website and giving
it a try. There are perks to volunteering!
    Lastly here in my ramblings, I want to touch base on Annual
Conference. This year we have stepped out of the box and
gotten 5 major speakers for you. World renowned Jamie Ellis of
the University of Florida, bee health expert Marla Spivik of the
University of Minnesota, Tom Seeley author of Honey Bee
Democracy and a slew of research will be joining us via zoom,
internet sensation and Canadian commercial beekeeper Ian
Steppler is making his way down from the great white north to
be with us, and finally we have Lewis Bartlette standing in for
Keith Deleplane from the University of Georgia. A young gun
making big waves in the fields of evolutionary ecology and
infectious diseases. We've also listened to membership and
are utilizing some of our healthy budget to decrease prices for
members to attend. We are trying some other new things for
conference as well like; changing up the format to accomodate
all these great speakers. I'm also pushing that after state fair
we look at how that might put us ahead financially and be able
to do more yet for members. Suggested items have been to
decrease meal costs, free coffee and treats, maybe shave off
some more of the attendance price. 
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The IHPA Youth Scholarship Program encourages
all beekeepers to reach out to youth ages 13 to
16 years old (by November 1,  2023) in your
neighborhood, community, church, etc. and share
about the program. Applications are currently
being accepted for the 2024 year and must be
postmarked by September 15, 2023.

IHPA Program Leaders

 Interested individuals should check out the IHPA
website at
https://www.iowahoneyproducers.org/youth-
scholarship-program

for more information. Students accepted into the
program will receive a complete hive, a package
of bees with a queen, a feeder, a hive tool, a
smoker, a bee brush, a hooded jacket/veil, a pair
of leather gloves, a mentor for a year, a
membership to the Iowa Honey Producers
Association, free registration to Bee Camp, and
free registration for annual conference.

I know it may seem early, but start chatting with
youth in your area today! If you have any
questions, please reach out to 
Stephanie Meyers, Youth Scholarship
Coordinator by phone at 641-691-5036 or by
email at sonshinefarmsia@gmail.com.

HELP WANTED: The National Association of State
Departments of Agriculture, (NASDA) working with

USDA is hiring FIELD STAFF. Work is part time
collection data for the USDA/NASS. A farm

background is preferred. Qualifications - a good
work ethic, a self-starter, and good

communications skills. Starting wage is $16.31/hr.
Mileage allowance is 65.5 cents. Find more info at
NASDA.org. For more information call Tony at 515-

802-8367

This year the wife & I are sad to say but we are selling
out of the bees. Our jobs are taking away from the
bees. We have 8 frame hives. We have some that are
built & some that are bought from Dadant & Mann
Lake. There is too much to list-if you're interested
please call or text me at (319) 572-2012. Wanting to
sell all together not piece it out. Have supers, hives,
hive stands. Thank you. [Eric Higdon, Mediapolis, IA]

mailto:sonshinefarmsia@gmail.com


Hello Fellow Beekeepers!

Well...it's been a whirlwind of a few months for me. I
do have to apologize for the missed emails, the later
than I would like Buzz in your mailbox and email
inboxes. 

I stepped away from my role as the Seed to Table
Manager, effective June 30. With that my husband
has also switched jobs, and we have had a lot of life
change recently. You'll still see me using my
passions and interests in nutrition and agriculture, as
my license plate states, the "RDN4AG."  

I am pursuing my own entrepreneurial endeavors
through the blog, Facebook and Instagram, called
the Iowa Family Gardening Homestead. Along with
that, Marla Ramaekers, of Dibble and Bloom, and I
are pursuing flower farming, event planning and
creating a network of homesteaders and people that
want to build self-reliance, and old-fashioned skills
that our grandparents and grandparents knew (like
canning, butchering, making tinctures, etc.) but we
have lost the knowledge throughout the years. I am
also going to be doing a bit more with my
photography business, called 30 Miles from
Nowhere, and spending more time with our two
young children. 

If you'd like to follow along you can find us at
iowafamilygardeninghomestead.com, on 
Facebook, or Instagram or
kelsey.wigans@gmail.com

3 0  M i l e s3 0  M i l e s3 0  M i l e s
   

f r o m  N o w h e r e
f r o m  N o w h e r e
f r o m  N o w h e r e

Kelsey Wigans
(319) 215-7483

Dibble & Bloom
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F r om  t h e  Ed i t o r
Kelsey Wigans, IHPA Editor

Iowa Conservation Education Coalition Teacher of the Year 2022
Humboldt County Conservation Teacher of the Year 2022

I am also lending a hand at the Humboldt Christmas
Market on Saturday, November 25, and we are in the
works of planning another large vendor fair similar to
this one in Humboldt at the fair grounds for the
spring/summer of 2024. So if you, or someone you
know makes something unique that you LOVE,
please send them our way!! 

I am also
serving as
Director aof
the King's Kids
Preschool in
Humboldt,
serving three,
four and five
year old
children. 
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Iowa Honey Royalty
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Happy Fourth of July to all Iowa Beekeepers!

Wow! It is already July and I have been slowly collecting
honey from my hives. Our family tends to pull out one to
two frames at a time instead of an entire super. So that has
been keeping me very busy. 

Since you last read about my February and March events,
this article will go over my April, May, and beginning of
June. On April 21, I was a part of the Oskaloosa Ag Day.
Over 250 third graders, parents, and teachers came for the
day to learn about different part of agriculture. I was
honored to be a station. The groups were at each station
for about 10 minutes. The kids loved being outside the
classroom and learn by touching, smelling, and
experiencing different aspects of agriculture. I got to give
over 20 mini 
presentations about 
the honeybee. I 
focused more on
pollinating since 10 
minutes did not afford 
me much time to talk. 
But the kids loved the 
honeysticks 
(unfortunately I ran 
out because I 
miscalculated how 
many kids would be 
there.) Even the 
parents were 
interested in honey
frame that I showed 
them. 

The following day, I was invited to be a part of the Brenton
Arboretum Earth Day Event. My table was set up with
pictures, a teaching hive, bee suit, tools, and some
brochures. The day was cold, so everything was inside. The
kids were able to make a beeswax candle which many
were excited about. Even the older folks who came by
were fascinated by the pictures in my teaching hive. 
A couple of weeks later, I was the guest speaker at the
Newcomers Compass Club in Des Moines. It was held at
the Des Moines Botanical Gardens which was a beautiful
venue for this event. The ladies enjoyed a delicious meal
and fellowship. I spoke about the different things that the
honeybees do, like what the queen does, the drone does,
and the worker bee does. The ladies had very good
questions and some were interested in buying local honey. 

Afterward, my sister and I explored the gardens together. 
Almost a month later, I was privileged to attend the East
Central Iowa Beekeepers Association Field Day. It was held
at a local lavender farm. Guest speakers had a variety of
topics like doing a mite check, making splits, and
inspecting a hive. The hive inspection was led by Ed St.
John who is a master beekeeper. As he went through the
hive, he pointed out the different things that he saw. The
particular hive that he inspected had capped honey, so the
beekeeper pulled those frames to extract. Afterward there
was a time of questions and answers along with honey
lemonade and snacks. 

The last event was on June 7th. It was at the Luther Church
of the Cross Senior lunch. I was given the opportunity to
show the hive off and talk to those in attendance about
honeybees and beekeeping. Some of those in attendance
were former beekeepers so it was fun talking to them
about their experiences with the honeybee. One of the
ladies gave me a beautiful wall quilt that had the queen bee
on it. It was a fun experience. 
The county fairs are coming up. If your beekeeping club has
a booth at a local county fair or you would like the Iowa
Honey Princess or the Iowa Honey Queen to come to your
farmer’s market booth, please let Connie Bronnenberg
know. Also keep in mind that the Iowa State Fair is only a
month away! Plan to volunteer at the Iowa Honey
Producer’s Booth and then enjoy the fair as a family. 

Happy Beekeeping!
Rachel Vakulich
2023 Iowa Honey Queen
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Iowa Honey Royalty
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The auction quilt is 80 inches
x 100 inches, a very large
queen sized quilt. [LEFT]

 The raffle quilt is 50 inches
by 64 inches. Still a nice lap

sized quilt. [RIGHT]

Quilter's Corner
Submitted by: Jodi Kraft

The quilts to support the Iowa Honey Queen Program are
finished, and they are BEE-U-TIFUL! 

These quilts are stitched together
by several people in the IHPA.

Quilt block kits are picked up at
the IHPA Annual Conference and
Meeting in November, submitted
by February and finished up by
the very talented, Jodi Kraft. 



 In our house, mornings usually start a little later during the summer than they did in the school year. Since the elementary school I work
at is off for the summer, I am taking advantage of the extra morning time to try out recipes and see if I can find some new favorites for
the school year. This month I tried out peanut butter bread and honey-lemon scones. They were both a little more time consuming than I
usually do for breakfast, but both were worth the effort! 

Peanut Butter Bread (Pg. 26)

2 cups flour
1 teaspoon salt
1/3 cup honey 

Sift dry ingredients. Blend peanut butter and honey, and then add milk. Gradually add to dry ingredients to form a soft dough. Pour into
greased loaf pan and bake at 350 degrees for 1 hour.  

Emma’s Notes: This bread was so soft and moist. It was amazing with a little jelly spread on top and made less of a mess then full
peanut butter and jelly. It stayed soft for several days, but I did have to watch for mold with how damp the air was when I made it. As far
as making it, the hardest part was remembering to scrape the sides of the mixing bowl so that everything was evenly incorporated. We
really enjoyed the bread and I had a hard time keeping everyone from eating it. It will certainly be a dish I incorporate into our regular
routine.  

Honey-Lemon Scones (Pg. 19)

2 cups unbleached flour  
2 teaspoon baking powder  
1/2 teaspoon baking soda  
1/2 cup chopped pecans (toasted) 
1/4 cup honey     
1/2 cup plain, non-fat yogurt   
3 tablespoons finely chopped lemon verbena leaves 

Preheat oven to 425 degrees.
In a large mixing bowl, mix together flour, oats, baking powder, baking soda, and salt. Cut in butter until mixture resembles coarse
crumbs. Stir in pecans and lemon verbena leaves.  
In a small bowl, mix together egg, honey, yogurt, lemon juice, and vanilla. Make a well in the center of flour mixture. Pour liquid mixture
in the well and mix the center in with the flour mixture to form a soft dough.  
Coat a 12-inch cast iron skillet with non-stick cooking spray or oil. With floured hands, pat the dough into skillet. Score the top into 8 pie
shaped wedges.  
Bake for 15 minutes, or until lightly browned. Serve warm with honey drizzled over the top.   

Emma’s Notes: Yummy! The lemon was more subtle than I expected, but was perfectly balanced with the honey and pecan flavors. The
scones were a little different from traditional scones because they were cooked all as one piece like a cake rather than pulled apart into
wedges like scones normally are. Additionally, the dough was much stickier than other scone recipes I have worked with. It was very
important to use the cast iron rather than cutting the scones into the more traditional wedges. They dried out more quickly than I
expected, but were amazing the first day! Make sure to use a 12-inch pan or two smaller pans if you don’t have a 12-inch. Trying to fit all
the dough into a 10-inch pan will NOT work and will leave the edges burned and the center uncooked (I tried it so you don’t have to!).
Finally, I don’t keep lemon verbena leaves in my pantry; however, Walmart and Amazon both carry them and they go well in so many
dishes or as a nice tea. I highly recommend getting some to try out this recipe. We loved these scones and I will certainly be making
them again.  
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Recipes by Emma Ingram

4 teaspoons baking powder
1/2 cup peanut butter
1/2 cups milk 

1 1/2 cup rolled oats
1/2 teaspoon salt
1/4 cup softened butter (Not melted)
1 egg, beaten 
1 tablespoon fresh lemon juice
1 teaspoon vanilla extract
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FOR SALE: Near new 6 5/8 supers with 8 drawn combs/bx. Minimum sale is 10 supers @ 35 each. By a pallet of 48, they
are $30 each. One pallet of homemade bottom boards—approx 80 bottoms. Make an offer for the pallet. Near new deep
boxes with frames and foundation--$50 each. Pix available. Migratory lids are also available. Contact Phil at 641-521-6361

or e-mail ehoney37@netins.net Pickup is in Mt Vernon or Lynnville.

Field Day 2023

Photos Submitted by: Zach Koopman, Historian

mailto:ehoney37@netins.net
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Look!!! 
New T-Shirt Design

Designed by Keri Kenoyer

November 10th & 11th
Gateway Hotel & Conference Center

2100 Green Hills Dr,
Ames IA 50014

IHPA Annual Conference
and Trade Show

www.iowahoneyproducers.org

Jamie Ellis Marla Spivak Ian Steppler Tom Seeley Lewis Bartlette
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A collection of information from those with direct, personal
 knowledge about beekeeping

From the 
Beeyard

Written by Phil Ebert
We finally got our bees back that went to Washington
state for apple pollination. It was the third week of May.
Adam was worried about them. He asked if he should have
someone feed them. We were assured they were in good
shape. When they got back to Iowa, 155 of the 360 were
dead. There were masses of dead bees but not a lick of
food. The ones that were alive were heavy. They had
obviously had access to forage that the dead ones did
not. We can make up the death loss but it is a tremendous
amount of work to clean out the boxes. We have a barrel
of dead bees (literally)and we are not finished yet. We did
get the pollination fee for all of the colonies so it was not a
total disaster.
 
So far, mite tests have been zero. We will be putting in
extended release oxalic pads when we super. As I write
this (early June), we still have 400 colonies to move onto
locations. We hope to get supers on next week. The hot
weather has brought on a great flow. The splits are still in
single boxes. Many of them have too much honey in them.
This is not much space for the queens to lay eggs. We
need to get a 2nd box on them. Given how late it is, we 
will probably run some of them as singles. Like most
things with beekeeping, this decision is a bit of a crap
shoot. Singles have proven harder to keep alive over the
last few years. If you pull the honey off in mid-July and give
them a 2nd box, they have a chance. If you pull later, they
never get into the 2nd box. They still have a lot of bees
but it doesn’t seem to be enough. We lose a lot of them.
We did this successfully for years but it doesn’t work
anymore. Two thirds of our revenue is from honey sales.
The temptation to go for honey with singles is pretty
strong.

Bees easily detect the odor from a box of queens. The
bees in the picture are gathered around the box of
queens. There were hundreds of colonies in close
proximity. Once the bees have gathered there, they don’t
go home. This was the 2nd box of queens this happened
with. The first bunch filled up a deep box. We gave them a
queen and let then set up housekeeping.
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Our broker in California was Bee Heros. They gave us
sensors to put in the hives (see pix) that read the internal
temperature. There was a small sensor that slipped over
one of the frames in each box. Then there was a larger
sensor on the outside of one of the boxes on the pallet.
The large sensor read the other smaller ones and sent a
reading to the office. By reading the temp, they could
estimate the size of the clusters. I was a little apprehensive
about how well this was going to work. In the end, it was all
good. We got the highest average per colony payout we       
have ever gotten. 

                                                        I have had several people 
                                                        call me who were worried 
                                                        about the effect of hot dry 
                                                        weather on the bees. It is 
                                                        the best thing that can 
                                                        happen!!! Drought is great 
                                                        for a honey crop in this 
                                                        area. It is different in the 
                                                        Dakotas. The only time 
                                                        we need rain in Iowa is 
                                                        during soybean bloom. 
                                                        We don't need a lot—just 
                                                         enough to stimulate 
                                                         nectar production.
                                           

Here’s hoping for a productive 
summer.
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From the 
Honey House

Written by: Andy the Bee Guy
                  (Andy Hemken)

Monday Morning Surprises

Beekeepers in the northern half of Wisconsin are
used to, and deal with black bears. Six strand electric
fences with solar chargers and deep draw batteries
are standard. In southern Wisconsin we get the
occasional wondering bear, and 18 years ago I had a
few hives ravaged and eaten. In the last few years
there have been increasing sightings, mostly younger
males going after bird feeders. Twenty years ago,
the black bear population was estimated at 5000.
Currently the estimate is 25,000. During mating
season, the older males chase the younger ones
away from their territory. Subsequently, the bears are
on the move.

As the bear reports 
and photos published 
were getting more 
numerous, and 
looking at the
locations, I started 
visiting my beeyards 
for a quick look, a few 
times. I have 21 
locations spread 
out in a 35 mile wide territory. A neighboring
beekeeper started having bears take out his
beeyards. Around here, we tend to network, and the
phone calls were increasing.  

We were blessed with an early honey flow this year,
and I’m busy making the rounds, supering up
beehives. I rolled into my third yard of the morning,
and found five of twenty-four hives tipped over, with
parts scatered. Typically the bears rip apart the
brood chamber, and eat up all of the yummy bee
larvae. Fortunately, This youngster had a sweet
tooth, and eat a few honey supers. 

A collection of information from those with direct, personal
 knowledge about beekeeping

The police station is a quarter mile away, and I made
out a report, and the nice officer came and took
some tourist photos. FleetFarm is two miles away in
the city of Oconomowoc, and I picked up a solar
charger with battery, and all the electric fence
materials I needed. Up went the fence. My brother-in-
law, the bear hunter, came out that afternoon, and
showed me where the bear slept, and was marking
his territory, 100 feet from my hives. That evening, I
spent a couple of hours next to the yard at dusk, just
checking.

In the last two weeks, the bear has not been back,
but the reports around the area continue, with
pictures and stories. The in talking to fellow
beekeepers, it appears that there are at least three
bears in the area. Yipee. I call our Wisconsin DNR,
and they are sorry about the damage to my livestock,
but unless humans are directly threatened, they
continue to do, nothing. With the damage, I could
sign up for their bear program for a year, get a free
fence (witch I already bought and installed), but I
would have to allow any bear hunter access to the
property for hunting during the season. I don’t think
the church wants hunting in their parking lot. 

Andy the Bee Guy andy@hemkenhoney.com

 My new electric fence



10 frame observation hive. Frames
included. $25.00. Bondurant

Tony Christensen (515) 240-4957.21

We store our beekeeping jackets on some wall hooks
in our attached garage. Once in a while, our honey
bees find their way into the garage (usually attracted
to something bee related in our gator). In late May
while still in the garage, my husband put on his
beekeeping jacket and heard buzzing in his hood. He
immediately thought well, "it can only sting me once."
He was promptly stung on the top of his head and
assumed that the bee was now dying. He then heard
more buzzing which made him think that there must
be a second honeybee and was stung on the neck.
Once again, he heard buzzing and was stung a third
time. The jacket he was wearing is more difficult to
put on and take off, but provides better protection
than his old favorite. However, the 3rd or 4th sting
inspired him to remove the jacket. He quickly
discovered one bumble bee still hanging onto life and
he put it out of its misery. 

Beekeeping OOPS (for my Husband)
Respectfully Submitted by Sheila Weldon

V o l u n t e e r s  N e e d e d
Wednesday, August 9

Walk in the Iowa State Fair Parade! Wear
either an IHPA t-shirt, or part of your

beekeeping gear. 

Near the Iowa State Capital in Des Moines. 

More details to come. 

Please contact Julie Swett if you'd like to be
added to a list of volunteers at 

funcity@aol.com

A BEEKEEPERS’ FIELD DAY is a wonderful
opportunity to learn by doing and meet a great
group of people. The Central Iowa Beekeepers
Association (CIBA) invites you to join them for their
annual summer field day on Saturday, July 22 at
the Iowa Arboretum & Gardens, 1875 Peach
Avenue, Madrid. Wear your bee suit for a full
morning of hands-on stations (hive inspections,
making splits, processing bees wax). Then enjoy
lunch (free will donation) and afternoon speakers
in the air-conditioned comfort of the main
arboretum building. Speakers include commercial
beekeepers Curt Bronnenburg, Pat and Peggy
Ennis, and Eric Kenoyer, plus Becky Masterman
from the University of Minnesota Bee Lab and the
Minnesota Bee Squad. Details on the CIBA
website:
https://www.centraliowabeekeepersassoc.org/or
contact Don Moody (515) 770-5754,
ds.moody1@hotmail.com 

My husband will say that the sting was not nearly as
painful as the honeybee’s sting and he didn’t have to
pull out any barbed stingers. I have never ever been
stung by a bumble even though we have a large
quantity on our acreage. Perhaps, checking the inside
of our jackets might be good idea.  
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Iowa State Fair 2023 Ag Art Contest

Kids can enter their best Fair Ag Art! Each entry should be a drawing demonstrating the theme
"Farmers are Heroes" on 8 ½"x11" white paper. Each drawing should be in color, using a medium of

your choice. Find rules and entry forms below.

https://www.iowastatefair.org/visit/kid-friendly-activities

Due: July 10





The Buzz is a monthly newsletter published by
the Iowa Honey Producers Association 

which is an affiliate of the Iowa State
Horticultural Society

Iowa Honey Producers Association
c/o Editor, Kelsey Wigans
1255 Virginia Avenue
Renwick, IA 50577

The Buzz Newslet ter

Deadline for submissions to The Buzz is always the 10th of the month at 11:59 p.m. the month prior to
when you would like to see information published. 

If writing an article for The Buzz, submissions must be 800 words or less. Pictures are encouraged!

Deadline to submit information for the July Edition of The Buzz 

Monday, July 10th at 11:59 p.m. 

If you need assistance designing your advertisement,
information is due to Kelsey Wigans one week prior, on 

Monday, July 3rd at 11:59 p.m.

Please submit materials to: ihpaeditor@gmail.com


